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HIV prevention with 
post-exposure 
prophylaxis-in-pocket 

HIV continues to be a major global 
heath threat and pharmacological 
prevention measures are important 
components of the multipronged 
approach focused on eliminating the 
disease by 2030.1 HIV pre-exposure 
prophylaxis (PrEP)2 and post-exposure 
prophylaxis (PEP) are two effective 
pharmacological prevention tools 
available, and are best integrated 
with non-pharmacological prevention 
strate gies such as safe-sex counselling 
and addressing other syndemic health 
issues. Although these preventative 
interventions can reduce transmission 
at individual and community levels,2 

gaps in HIV prevention still exist, 
especially for those who have a low 
fre quency of HIV exposures. For 
such indi viduals, daily PrEP with 
co-formulated tenofovir disoproxil 
fum arate and emtricitabine might 
be highly effective2 but the large 
pill burden and expense might be 
disproportionate to a very low HIV 
exposure frequency. On-demand PrEP 
might be of benefit as well, but the 
only data demonstrating efficacy with 
infrequent use of this approach is 
with 15 tablets of tenofovir disoproxil 
fumarate and emtricitabine per 
month, and it is unclear how effective 
on-demand PrEP would be for 
individuals with lower usage because 
of less frequent HIV exposures.3 

On-demand PrEP is also not helpful 
for people who do not proactively 
anticipate a potential HIV exposure. 
PEP is a retroactive approach to HIV 
prevention and is helpful if accessed 
within a 72-h window, but there are 
substantial issues with timely access 
to medications, adherence to clinic 
appointments, and adherence to the 
28-day course of medication.4

So, how can these gaps in HIV pre-
vention be narrowed and care be 
improved for individuals who have 
a lower frequency (eg, up to four) 

of HIV exposures per year? A PEP-
in-pocket (PIP) approach might be 
helpful in these situations.5 This 
approach involves providing selected 
patients with a 28-day prescription 
for PEP before an exposure occurs. 
Patients are counselled to obtain the 
medications and keep them accessible 
in case of an exposure. Should there 
be an exposure, patients are advised 
to initiate medications as soon as 
possible (and within a 72-h window) 
and to come to the clinic within the 
first week of initiating medications 
for clinical assessment and baseline 
HIV screening. Patients are typically 
followed at 6-month intervals for 
routine screening for HIV and sexually 
transmitted infections, or sooner 
based on their exposure history. 

PIP enables immediate access to 
antiretroviral medications and might 
reduce the need for time-sensitive 
emer gency depart ment or clinic 
visits. PIP empowers patients by 
provid ing a degree of autonomy over 
their care and might also alleviate 
anxiety associ ated with poten tial 
HIV expos ures. Although daily or on-
demand PrEP might be appropriate 
for those with more frequent HIV 
exposures, PIP is a valu able HIV 
prevention modality for those who 
have infrequent exposures. As public 
health units increasingly provide 
HIV prevention services, PIP may 
be integrated into the prevention 
modalities offered to deliver more 
targeted care to those at risk of HIV 
infection.
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